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At a Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 18th December 2007, there were present: 

Councillor
Mr C Elsmore (Mayor)



Mr D Atherley (Deputy Mayor)



Mrs C Allaway-Martin

Mr D Collins



Mr C Howell



Mrs H Lusty



Mrs S Merrikin



Miss J Nicholson



Mr R Phelps



Mrs J Thorne



Mr M Weston


Also present: Inspector Burnside, Gloucestershire Constabulary


Simon Brown 

PUBLIC FORUM

Inspector Burnside presented the Council with crime figures for the period 27 November – 17 December 2007 and comparisons with the same period last year.  Overall crime figures showed a drop from 18 offences to 16 and also a drop in detection rates from 7 to 5.  Inspector Burnside said that the low level of crime should be welcomed but advised that such low figures could give misleading appearances when expressed in percentage terms.

Inspector Burnside briefed the Council on events during and after a recent armed robbery in the Coleford area.  He said that identification and rapid arrest of the offender had been greatly assisted by the excellent CCTV images on the premises where the offence had occurred.  This amplified the deficiencies of the current CCTV system in place on the streets of Coleford which urgently needed updating in order to provide clearer images.  He said the Police were also campaigning for an automatic number plate recognition system to cover the Forest area.  Asked how soon the new equipment might be in place, Inspector Burnside said that a presentation would be made to the District Council early in the New Year and that it would be useful if the Town Council could lend its support to the upgrade by writing to the District Council.

It was agreed that this item would be put on the agenda of the next Council meeting for discussion.

90.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Cllrs Kay, C Lusty and County Councillor Chamberlain.

91.
DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS

Declarations of Interest were made by Cllr Lusty to item 94 (personal) and item 98 (prejudicial) and by Cllr Phelps to item 98 (personal). 

92.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on 29th November 2007 were accepted as an accurate record and signed by the Deputy Mayor.


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Merrikin

93.
MATTERS ARISING

The Clerk reported that she was trying to set up a meeting to discuss Street Wardens with the portfolio holder responsible at the District Council. The Clerk said that 7 companies have shown an interest in quoting for the contract for grass cutting and flower planting for the Council.

98.
PLANNING APPLICATION FOR 10-14 NEWLAND ST.
Members discussed the proposals for development at 10-14 Newland Street.  Whilst the design was welcomed and sympathetic, members had concerns relating particularly to sewage and surface water runoff as well as loss of commercial premises.

It was proposed that the Council objected to the application until such time as Welsh Water provide a scheme to deal with the problems of flooding in Coleford.


Proposed:  Cllr Merrikin

Seconded:  Cllr Weston


On being put to the vote, the motion was lost by 3 votes to 6.

A further proposal was made that the application be supported subject to the problems of sewage and surface water being addressed, amendments to road markings on Bowens Hill and the recognition of concern at the loss of business premises being made.


Proposed:  Cllr Elsmore

Seconded:  Cllr Phelps


On being put to the vote, the motion was carried by 7 votes to 2.

94.
CHRISTMAS LIGHTS

The Clerk advised the Council that the arrangements with the Christmas Lights Committee needed to be formalised.  Members discussed the pros and cons of how arrangements should be managed and agreed that a member of the Christmas Lights Committee should be invited to attend the next Council meeting.

95.
COMMUNITY ENTERPRISE CENTRE

Members discussed the options for renting space at the new 
Community Enterprise Centre.  There were concerns that the Council would lose its current identity and space and that the centre would be too cramped for the Council’s purpose.  In addition the Council had recently taken occupation of adjoining office space, thus increasing the amount of space currently available.

Because of these concerns, it was proposed that the Council elect to stay at its current premises.


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Atherley

On being put to the vote, the proposal was carried with 10 votes in favour and one against.

In view of the Council’s decision it was agreed that it should review its decision to grant £25,000 towards the cost of the Community Enterprise Centre.  The Clerk will check the decisions made at previous meetings.  It was also agreed that the Clerk should investigate the possibility of purchasing the building it currently occupied.

96.
BUDGET FOR 2008/09

Members noted the budget and precept proposals for 2008/09. (budget attached to end of minutes). The Clerk informed the Council that this year’s increase amounted to 1.37%, below the rate of inflation and lower than the increase of 1.9% for 2007/08.

It was proposed that the budget recommendations be accepted.

Proposed:  Cllr Merrikin

Seconded:  Cllr Atherley

On being put to the vote, the proposal was accepted unanimously.

97.
CAR PARKING CHARGES

Members noted the proposal by the District Council to introduce car-parking charges in Coleford.

Cllr Allaway-Martin reported that a recent audit by the District Council had shown up significant issues relating to access and maintenance of car parks.  Currently £500,000 was needed to fund maintenance.

Members were concerned that the introduction of charge would discourage visitors to the town, increase roadside parking and were not confident that money raised from charges would not be wholly spent on improving car-parking facilities.

It was proposed that the Council objected to the introduction of car parking charges.


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Atherley

On being put to the vote the motion was carried by 5 votes to 2 with one abstention.

99.
MEMBERS’ REPORTS

Cllr Allaway-Martin reported that she had attended a Social Enterprise meeting to discuss the future of health provision and the forest hospitals. A way forward had been agreed and a detailed business plan drawn up.  There was a real feel that issues were being progressed in a positive way for the Forest.

Cllr Weston reported that the Highways Department had been informed that drains in St. John’s Street were blocked.

Cllr Merrikin reported that members of the Buchanan Committee would like to have discussions with the Council about proposals for the future.  A copy of the Committee’s accounts had been obtained which showed a credit balance of £28,000.  It was agreed that the Chairman of the Buchanan Committee should be invited to attend a Council meeting in order to discuss issues of mutual concern.

Cllr Howell reported that he had been unable to attend the December Citizen’s Advice Bureau meeting but would be available for the next one.

The Mayor commented on efforts being focussed on Cinderford Regeneration and the potential for both positive and negative impact on Coleford.  It was agreed that the portfolio holder for regeneration at the Forest of Dean District Council should be invited to attend a future Council meeting.

100.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS


There were no reports.

101.
TO AGREE PLANNING COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS

It was proposed and agreed that the planning committee should be given delegated authority and the changes to Standing Orders should be accepted.

Proposed:  Cllr Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Collins

102.
TO NOTE CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the list of correspondence received since the last meeting.  The Clerk said that copies of all correspondence were available to read in the office.

103.
TO AGREE PAYMENTS

It was proposed and accepted that the list of payments be accepted.


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Atherley

The meeting closed at 9.00pm

[image: image2.jpg]